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(1) 

OVERSIGHT OF THE HIGHWAY BRIDGE PRO-
GRAM AND THE NATIONAL BRIDGE INSPEC-
TION PROGRAM 

Wednesday, July 21, 2010 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HIGHWAYS AND TRANSIT, 

COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE, 
Washington, DC.  

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:00 a.m., in room 
2167, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Peter A. DeFazio 
[Chairman of the Subcommittee] presiding. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. The Highways and Transit Subcommittee will now 
come to order. We are holding a hearing today on oversight of the 
Highway Bridge Program and National Bridge Inspection Program. 

I have read the testimony. I think there are some very serious 
issues and deficiencies here in terms of Federal oversight, but it is 
buried. You couldn’t tell it from reading the IG’s testimony or read-
ing the GAO report. I am used to reading these things. The major 
issues were buried in there. There were a couple of oblique ref-
erences to some problems with States that had a whole bunch of 
bridges that should have been weight limited or closed, and they 
weren’t, but it was just sort of a passing reference. I believe it is 
a much more serious issue, and I would hope that the panel would 
be a little bit more forthright in their testimony in addressing 
these issues. 

It is not acceptable to be putting a lot of Federal investment out 
there, sending it to States, to have tens of thousands of bridges in 
America that are either weight limited, unsafe, structurally un-
sound or functionally obsolete, and not know how the money is 
being applied or see that the money is being misapplied, and then 
to call a hearing because we think there are some serious concerns 
and then receive this very turgid so-called testimony, which kind 
of dances around this and obliquely refers to it. So I will give you 
a chance to rectify that either in questions or in your testimony. 
If you want to depart from your prepared remarks, which I have 
already read, the staff has read, and I assume the Minority has 
read, that would be great. 

With that, I will turn to the Ranking Member. 
Mr. DUNCAN. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for call-

ing this hearing on the oversight of the Highway Bridge Program 
and the National Bridge Inspection Program. 

According to the GAO, the number of deficient bridges in the 
United States declined from 1998 through 2007, which is, of course, 
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good news, but additional work needs to be done. This is a very, 
very big program in this country, and there are a lot more bridges 
in this Nation than most people realize. For instance, there are al-
most 20,000 bridges in my home State of Tennessee alone. 

While the decrease that I mentioned in the number of deficient 
bridges is good news, recent reports from the GAO and the Inspec-
tor General have brought to light a variety of issues within the 
Highway Bridge Program and the National Bridge Inspection Pro-
gram that need to be addressed in order to continue the progress 
that we all want to see made. The 2008 GAO report that we will 
hear about today claims that the Highway Bridge Program’s goals 
are not focused on clear Federal interests, therefore allowing States 
to use Federal funds on a wide variety, perhaps too wide a variety, 
of bridge projects. 

The same GAO report shows no clear tie between the Highway 
Bridge Program funding and improvements to deficient bridges. 
The Highway Bridge Program formula is based on the needed re-
pair to deficient bridges, but does not take into account the State’s 
effectiveness in reducing the number of deficient bridges. And, of 
course, that is a key part of that, or certainly what we should look 
into. 

Today we will also hear from the Inspector General’s Office about 
a report that that office released earlier this year documenting 
cases where FHWA did not adequately oversee State compliance 
with bridge inspection standards under the National Bridge Inspec-
tion Program. According to the report, FHWA’s lack of oversight of 
the bridge inspection standards led to Federal highway funds being 
distributed to States that did not comply with bridge safety regula-
tions. 

This hearing provides us an opportunity to discuss the issues 
raised in these reports so that we can address them in the next 
highway authorization bill. I look forward to hearing from the wit-
nesses, and I thank you for calling this hearing. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the Ranking Member. 
We had had a request for a Member to sit in on this hearing, 

who I don’t see, so I guess we will entertain that if he shows up. 
With that, we would turn then to the panel. And first would be 

Mr. Joseph W. Come, Assistant Inspector General for Highway and 
Transit Audits. 

Mr. Come. 

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH W. COME, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR 
GENERAL FOR HIGHWAY AND TRANSIT AUDITS, OFFICE OF 
INSPECTOR GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPOR-
TATION; KING W. GEE, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR FOR IN-
FRASTRUCTURE, FEDERAL HIGHWAY ADMINISTRATION; 
PHILLIP R. HERR, DIRECTOR, PHYSICAL INFRASTRUCTURE 
ISSUES, GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE; AND MAL-
COLM T. KERLEY, CHIEF ENGINEER, VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT 
OF TRANSPORTATION 

Mr. COME. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Duncan, and Mem-
bers of the Subcommittee, thank you for inviting me here today to 
update you on our work on the Federal Highway Administration’s 
oversight of these two critical bridge programs. Our work has iden-
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tified significant oversight weaknesses in the programs, and while 
the agency has responded positively to our recommendations, fur-
ther actions are needed to enhance oversight and maximize the re-
turn on bridge investment. 

Let me talk three points that they need to do. First, Federal 
Highway needs to fully implement a data-driven, risk-based over-
sight approach to target high-priority bridge safety risks. That suc-
cess hinges on providing clear direction to its division offices on 
how to address identified risks and ensuring States provide accu-
rate bridge data. 

Second, Federal Highway needs to ensure States comply with 
bridge inspection standards. Responding to our report, the agency 
has developed new criteria for determining overall compliance as 
well as procedures its division offices in the State should follow in 
enforcing compliance, but we want to see sustained management 
attention to be sure that this new guidance and criteria are rolled 
out nationwide before next year’s inspection cycle. 

Finally, FHWA needs to strengthen oversight of the States’ use 
of billions in Federal bridge funding. To do so it must capture suffi-
cient data to evaluate how funds are spent and ensure States con-
duct required value engineering studies for bridge projects. These 
actions can help stretch limited Federal resources. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes the summary of my statement. I 
am happy to answer any questions you or other Members of the 
Subcommittee may have. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. Thank you. 
Mr. King W. Gee, Associate Administrator for Infrastructure. 
Mr. Gee. 
Mr. GEE. Chairman DeFazio, Ranking Member Duncan and 

Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to discuss 
the Federal Highway Administration’s Highway Bridge and Na-
tional Bridge Inspection Programs. 

FHWA has strong bridge programs that reinforce safety as the 
DOT’s highest priority. We have made significant efforts to address 
recommendations made by the Inspector General and GAO to en-
sure the continued safety of our Nation’s bridges. In response to 
recommendations from the 2009–2010 OIG audit on our oversight, 
we are developing detailed criteria to help our division bridge staff 
evaluate compliance with the National Bridge Inspection Standards 
on a more uniform basis. 

We are revising policies and procedures for national oversight of 
the Bridge Inspection Program to be data-driven and risk-based. 
We are adding staff to enhance inspection program activities, in-
cluding implementation of the new oversight approach in 2011. We 
are assessing and disseminating useful information on Bridge Man-
agement System implementation by the States. We are taking 
steps to improve the quality of data in the National Bridge Inven-
tory. And we are enhancing the Financial Management Informa-
tion System to allow improved tracking of bridge projects and obli-
gations. 

The GAO recommended that DOT work with Congress to identify 
specific program goals in the national interest, develop and imple-
ment performance measures, incorporate best tools and practices, 
and review the program’s funding mechanisms. FHWA continues to 
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work with AASHTO and Congress on these recommendations, and 
throughout the process of the next reauthorization FHWA will be 
pleased to work with this Committee to further improve the condi-
tion and the performance of our Nation’s bridges. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes the summary of my written state-
ment. I would be happy to answer questions. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. Thank you, Mr. Gee. 
Mr. Phillip R. Herr, the Director, Physical Infrastructure Issues, 

GAO. 
Mr. Herr. 
Mr. HERR. Thank you. Chairman DeFazio, Ranking Member 

Duncan and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for inviting 
me to this hearing on the Highway Bridge Program. I will briefly 
discuss the current state of the Nation’s bridges and the extent to 
which the program aligns with principles GAO developed to reex-
amine surface transportation programs. 

National Bridge Inventory data indicate that one in four bridges 
are considered deficient. While the number of deficient bridges has 
declined from 1998 to 2009, it was not possible to determine the 
extent of the program’s contribution to this decline because States 
can use bridge funds for a number of other purposes that do not 
necessarily reduce the number of deficient bridges. 

Turning to principles GAO developed to reexamine surface trans-
portation programs and how they can be applied to the bridge pro-
gram. First, the bridge program’s goals are not focused on clearly 
identified Federal interests and have expanded to include a variety 
of improvements, making nearly any bridge potentially eligible for 
Federal funding. Reconsidering the breadth of this program would 
lead to a better focus. 

Second, the bridge program does not tie each State’s funding 
level to performance improvements. Programs should tie together 
funding, performance and accountability to enhance outcomes. 

Third, the bridge program lacks sufficient tools to determine the 
results of Federal investments. Currently States use tools such as 
bridge management systems to do this. We are encouraged that 
FHWA reports taking steps to address our recommendation to col-
lect information on States’ use of such systems. 

Finally, fiscal sustainability remains a challenge in light of aging 
bridge infrastructure and estimated funding required to upgrade 
bridges built in the 1950’s and 1960’s. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my oral statement. I am happy to 
answer questions. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. Thank you. 
And finally for a prepared statement Mr. Malcolm T. Kerley, 

Chief Engineer of Virginia Department of Transportation. 
Mr. KERLEY. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name is Malcolm 

Kerley, Chief Engineer for the Virginia Department of Transpor-
tation, and I chair the AASHTO Subcommittee on Bridges and 
Structures. On behalf of AASHTO, thank you for the opportunity 
to share our views on the Federal-State partnership in ensuring we 
have safe and well-maintained State and locally owned bridges 
across the country. 

I would like to make three points. First, we are facing a perfect 
storm regarding our bridges. A large number, especially those on 
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the interstate system, were roughly built at the same time and are 
reaching the end of their useful life. Traffic and truck loadings are 
increasing, our purchase power is decreasing, material costs have 
increased drastically. Preserving the Nation’s investment in our 
transportation infrastructure must continue to be a top priority for 
all levels of government, and funding is just not adequate. 

Second, if we had all the funding we needed, States could imme-
diately reconstruct or rehabilitate all structurally deficient bridges, 
fixing the worst first. If we don’t, the States must take a more stra-
tegic approach, working to reduce the number of structurally defi-
cient bridges, while simultaneously investing to prevent an even 
larger number of bridges from deteriorating just enough to push 
them over the edge to structural deficiency. We call these cusp 
bridges, those bridges which we can prevent from becoming struc-
turally deficient and requiring major work if we just invest a lesser 
amount in maintenance or rehabilitation to extend their useful life. 

Third, I want to respond to the reports that States are transfer-
ring funds from the Federal Bridge Program. States do transfer 
funds to enable them more flexibility in managing their transpor-
tation programs. However, States are investing substantially more 
in State dollars on bridges than is provided under the Federal 
Highway Bridge Program. Transfers between Federal highway pro-
grams are simply a management tool and do not reflect the actual 
spending level. 

For example, in 2004, $10.5 billion was invested in bridge reha-
bilitation by all levels of government, more than twice the $5.1 bil-
lion appropriated through the Federal Highway Bridge Program. 

Bridge safety is one of the highest priorities. We stand ready to 
work with you to deliver a safe and well-performing bridge pro-
gram through the Federal-State partnership and programs that 
stretch our available dollars. 

Thank you. I will be happy to answer any questions. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
We will now proceed to questions. So the first question: the Janu-

ary 2010 Inspector General report, using data several years old, 
from 2007, documented one instance in which a State failed to close 
96 bridges as required by the National Bridge Inventory system 
and two other instances in which States failed to properly post 
with maximum weight limit signs 200 and 500 bridges 
respectfively. Now, what is really disturbing here is that in all 
three instances, Federal Highway Administration bridge engineers 
reported the States to be in compliance. 

So I guess this question would go to Mr. Gee, but anyone else 
is welcome to comment. Was headquarters aware of these instances 
of noncompliance prior to the release of the IG report? What ac-
tions, if any, did you take to ensure that the States properly closed 
and posted the bridges? And what procedures will be in place dur-
ing the 2011 National Bridge Inventory review cycle to ensure that 
these sorts of incidents don’t happen again? 

Mr. GEE. Thank you. In those instances where you cited—— 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Pull the microphone a little closer, please. 
Mr. GEE. In instances where you cited the OIG’s report, we went 

back to identify which States they were. And in the case of the 96 
bridges, there were data inconsistencies, and the bridge engineer in 
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the division did verify what the information showed. In both cases 
those States were actually declared in substantial compliance rath-
er than in full compliance. We have since gone back to follow up 
on the information that the IG has made available, where it was 
available, and worked with the States to rectify the matters. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. So are you saying that there weren’t 96 bridges; 
you are saying there is an inconsistency, there weren’t 96 that 
should have been closed? 

Mr. GEE. Correct. That number was not—— 
Mr. DEFAZIO. What was the number? 
Mr. GEE. It was less than half of that. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. So we had about 50 bridges that should have 

been closed that weren’t closed, and that puts them in substantial 
compliance. How many bridges—you know, I mean, I find that— 
you know, is that in the regulations? I mean, like you have got 40, 
50 bridges that should be closed that are unsafe, and you haven’t 
closed them, but you are substantially in compliance. Is that the 
way our system works? If it works like that then maybe we need 
some changes. 

Mr. GEE. We do need some changes. What happens is the bridge 
engineer in our division office has to exercise engineering judgment 
in reviewing the information that is—— 

Mr. DEFAZIO. So these engineers use these bridges? I mean, it 
is their judgment that these bridges, which should be closed, ac-
cording to engineering standards, aren’t closed; and they want to 
drive over them with a semi in front of them and behind them? 

Mr. GEE. In some cases it is a matter of reviewing the load rat-
ing to make sure that it is something that needs to be closed. In 
other cases the information in the database is not correct. 

Going forward, you asked a third question, which was what are 
we going to do in 2011. First of all, according to the regulations, 
a safety issue is reason for a State to be in noncompliance. So we 
are tightening up the definition of that in the work that we have 
been doing since the OIG’s report. And we have set up a new ap-
proach to compliance reviews, which is risk-based, data-driven, and 
based on the 23 compliance factors that are in the regulations. We 
are tightening the definitions. We are setting up a process where 
they have to go through in very narrowly defined tolerance ranges 
to determine what is compliant and what is not compliant. And we 
will be using those to be much more proactive from a national per-
spective in working with each individual State. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. And these will be implemented when, these 
changes? 

Mr. GEE. Calendar year 2011. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. 
Mr. GEE. We just piloted the process in 12 States because we 

want to make sure that the definitions are uniformly understood 
the same way; we want to make sure that the process is under-
stood by the engineers that have to use it. So we are evaluating 
the pilot right now and will be making the final changes and get-
ting it out and training our division bridge engineers. And we also 
are in the process of hiring additional staff to help with the train-
ing and the implementation of the new oversight process. 
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Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. Mr. Come, are you familiar with the pending 
changes, and do you think they will preclude a repeat of the prob-
lems you documented? 

Mr. COME. We are familiar with the changes. Our 2010 report fo-
cused on the question of giving the engineers adequate guidance to 
determine whether a bridge was—a State was in substantial com-
pliance. They themselves told us they didn’t have good guidance. 
They could identify individual standard issues, but they had not 
good guidance on how to produce an overall conclusion. We used 
the information like—— 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Meaning where you get to the point of compliance, 
substantial compliance, whatever, the overall conclusion? 

Mr. COME. Right. There are five general areas that they had to 
look at. So they could come to conclusions in individual standards 
like inspection frequency and issues like that. But they were on 
their own, more or less, when it came to making a conclusion about 
being in substantial compliance. And they told us that they would 
like to get better guidance. 

We looked at NBIS compliance review data, which is where the 
96 figure comes from, and used that to indicate areas where you 
would think there was a significant problem, but the State was still 
in substantial compliance. 

Now, as to the proposal, we made the recommendation. They re-
sponded positively to it. It includes issues we have said should be 
in such a proposal. It establishes minimum standards. We had 
found in the past sometimes that FHWA might give tools to the di-
vision offices to use, but they weren’t using them. So it includes— 
from what we hear, it will include minimum standards; it will in-
clude risk-based criteria, which is another area we have called for; 
and it will include clear guidance on how to go forward after you 
find a deficiency. 

That was a variation we also found in division offices in regards 
to what to do to enforce a problem. In some States the State re-
sponded quickly; in others it took up to 2 years to fix a problem. 
But the States had different policies in place for how to fix these 
problems. 

From what I have heard from Federal Highways, this proposal 
will address those issues. It has been piloted, and we will be moni-
toring it closely. As an auditor I am paid to be skeptical, so we 
won’t be closing that recommendation until we see the documenta-
tion supporting the fact that it has been rolled out nationwide and 
these new criteria and guidance are fully implemented. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. Thank you. 
I recognize that Mr. Graves has arrived. He is a Member of the 

Full Committee and has asked for unanimous consent to take part 
in today’s hearing. And hearing no objection, he will be allowed to 
take part in the hearing. According to the custom of the Com-
mittee, he would get the last question, however, since he doesn’t sit 
on the Subcommittee. 

With that I turn to Mr. Duncan, and I will have a second round. 
Go ahead. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chair-
man. 
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Mr. Gee, I notice that in the Department of Transportation’s con-
ditions and performance reports, you estimate that $98.9 billion 
could be effectively used immediately to bring all of our bridges up 
to snuff, so to speak. Have you studied that figure? How did you 
arrive at that figure, and do you think that is a realistic or conserv-
ative estimate? Is that a ‘‘completing a wish list’’ type of estimate? 

Mr. GEE. It is not a wish list. It is a very analytical process, and 
it is a model. It is not an exhaustive inventory of all the needs out 
there; it is a model that projects what is needed on the 600,000 
bridges that we have in the system. It is based on the structural 
need, but also improvements that may be needed or economically 
justified on bridges that are not structurally deficient. So it is all 
the improvements to bridges that can be made from an engineering 
standpoint and from an economic standpoint. 

Mr. DUNCAN. We have got, according to the material we have 
been given, 603,000 public road bridges, and approximately 150,000 
are deficient. But a little less than 20 percent of those bridges 
carry 71 percent of the traffic. 

Do you think we are doing an adequate job concentrating this 
funding on where the money actually needs to go, on these more 
high-volume bridges? 

Mr. GEE. Under the structure of our Highway Bridge Program, 
which is also true for all the rest of the Federal-Aid Highway Pro-
gram, it is an eligibility-based program, and it is a program where 
the States are given the prerogative to choose which projects and, 
therefore, which bridges to spend the money on. 

What we have in the Highway Bridge Program is eligibility cri-
teria based on the structural deficiencies, the functional obsoles-
cence and the sufficiency rating of a bridge. So in order to use 
bridge program dollars, the sufficiency rating has to be below a cer-
tain threshold for rehabilitation and below a further lower thresh-
old for replacement and the bridge has to be in a deficient status. 
But the prerogative for choosing the projects is the State’s. 

Mr. DUNCAN. If we need $98.9 billion, and you heard Mr. Kerley 
mention that we are targeting roughly $5 billion in Federal funds 
and $10.5 billion, I think he said, from the States, are you advo-
cating within your Department a big increase in the Federal fund-
ing for this program, or where do the deficient bridges range in pri-
ority within the Department of Transportation? 

Mr. GEE. Secretary LaHood just finished a round of townhall-like 
listening sessions. The last one was just held last week. The De-
partment hasn’t finished considering all the input yet, so I do not 
have a position to represent today. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. Mr. Kerley, Mr. Come says in his testi-
mony that, quote, ‘‘current practices do not ensure that States are 
using Highway Bridge Program funding effectively to improve the 
condition of deficient bridges’’. What do you say about that? And, 
secondly, when you mentioned overall funding, how much does the 
State of Virginia receive in Federal monies for this program, and 
how much does the State itself allocate to bridges? 

Mr. KERLEY. To answer your second question first, sir, for fiscal 
year 2011, we are receiving $111,700,000 and in State funds we 
have $122,400,000, for a total of $234.1 million- is what we have 
allocated to bridges for fiscal year 2011 in our program. 
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As it was said also by others up here, the number of deficient 
bridges has decreased over time, and that has been a pretty steady 
decrease, I believe. So to make the statement that they are not ad-
dressing deficient bridges, I don’t know if that is completely correct, 
because the numbers are going down. 

The age of bridges in the system nationwide is obviously increas-
ing. We have a large number of bridges—you know, during the 
New Deal area, we have a large number of bridges during the 
interstate area that are getting old in Virginia. The average bridge 
age is 43 years. So you have to make a decision on balancing pre-
ventative maintenance, maintenance rehabilitation and replace-
ment. So I think States with the funding that they have are trying 
to address a growing problem they have in the bridge program. 

Mr. DUNCAN. You are here as a representative of all the State 
DOT officials across the country. Where do you think most State 
DOT officials would rank bridge deficiency as one of their prob-
lems? Would it be one of their top three problems, or what would 
you say about that? 

Mr. KERLEY. Well, for—— 
Mr. DUNCAN. Are we making a mountain out of a molehill here? 
Mr. KERLEY. From an official AASHTO viewpoint, I would have 

to get back with you on that, but just a top-of-the-head, I would 
say it is in their top five. I can tell you in the State of Virginia, 
for instance, our Commonwealth Transportation Board has high-
lighted deficient bridges, deficient pavements, but especially defi-
cient bridges, in our 6-year program. But I would get back with you 
on an official thing from the AASHTO viewpoint, sir. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, let me ask you one other question. I am told 
that the House Appropriations Committee marked up a transpor-
tation appropriations bill yesterday, and in that bill they trans-
ferred $200 million away from the program such as the Highway 
Bridge Program to livability initiative funding that would include 
sidewalks and bike paths. Does the State of Virginia need more 
money being spent on bridge repairs or more money being spent on 
sidewalks and bike paths? 

Mr. KERLEY. From my viewpoint, we would address the bridges 
first. We do support, obviously, enhancement to the quality of life 
for our citizens, but it is a matter of amount of money in the budg-
et that we have. But we do emphasize deficient bridges and defi-
cient pavements. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the Ranking Member. 
Next we will go in the order of arrival. That would be Mr. Hall. 
Mr. HALL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing. 
Thank you, Ranking Member, as well, and to our panel for join-

ing us today. 
This is an extremely important issue in my district. In New 

York’s Hudson Valley, in the 19th District, we have 13 bridges des-
ignated structurally deficient by the FHWA. These bridges, along 
with countless others, are under local and State control, including 
one that is closed right now on my dirt road in the town of Dover 
Plains, where the Dutchess County clerk and I happen to reside. 
I think the county is trying to make an example that we don’t get 
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special favors by keeping our bridge fixed last. But that is OK, I 
go the long way to town. 

Nonetheless, Mr. Come, in the Inspector General’s January 2010 
report on the Federal Highway Administration oversight of the 
Highway Bridge Program and the National Bridge Inspection Pro-
gram, your office issued several recommendations on how the 
FHWA can improve oversight of these two programs. One rec-
ommendation was that the FHWA strive toward performance-based 
oversight of States’ use of HBP funds in anticipation of reauthor-
ization. In your view, have these extra steps been taken? 

Mr. COME. No. Thank you for the question. 
At this time we are not satisfied with the pace of the Federal 

Highway Administration’s response on our recommendations re-
lated to tracking bridge funds. There were three main issues we 
wanted them to address. First, to try to acquire better data so they 
could connect the funding spent on structurally deficient bridges to 
those projects. We recognize that their system for tracking that in-
formation doesn’t include that detail. But in response to our report, 
they had told us that by May they would provide us with an as-
sessment of what changes they could make. 

What we also wanted to be done with this information was that 
the information be used to evaluate the effectiveness of the pro-
gram and perhaps to communicate those results to key stake-
holders, such as the States and the Congress, in a—something like 
the performance and conditions report. At this time, as we were 
preparing for the hearing, we did hear from Federal Highway that 
they are now making a commitment to make some enhancements 
to the Fiscal Management Information System that they have that 
will better track the information. We welcome that information, 
will be getting additional information on the specifics of that going 
forward to see if that more fully addresses our recommendations. 

Mr. HALL. Thank you. 
And, Mr. Gee, the Inspector General in January of 2010 reported 

that the FHWA’s accounting system does not have the capability 
to track Federal aid spending on structurally deficient bridges. Is 
this problem just a matter of legacy software or is it inherently dif-
ficult to track the spending of that level at detail? Are States able 
to track this information reliably? And what could we in Congress 
do to better help you track the impact of or the use of Federal aid 
funding on deficient bridges? 

Mr. GEE. Thank you. 
The answer is yes, that as the program has changed over time, 

the character of the program has changed. We do have a legacy 
system that was not designed to do that kind of tracking, but we 
are looking at a fix to the current system where, when a project 
is authorized, the bridge number will also be tagged to that author-
ization. The challenge, however, is that in many cases a single 
project has multiple funding streams and has multiple parts to it, 
one of which is a bridge, while others are paving and widening. So 
there continue to be challenges that we are looking at to see what 
we can do to really narrow down what is being spent on each ele-
ment of a given project. 

We are working on it. There is nothing that I can think of right 
now that we need from legislation. 
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Mr. HALL. Thank you. 
And lastly I would ask, since I am running out of time here, the 

report found that there are 1,630 ineligible bridges which are on 
longer inspection schedules than the minimum 24 months required, 
including 633, quote, ‘‘fracture critical,’’ unquote, bridges like the I- 
35 bridge, that were on a delayed inspection schedule. 

Can you explain the process that FHWA uses to negotiate State 
use of delayed inspection schedules, and do States need written ap-
proval from FHWA to extend the period of inspection? What steps 
are intended to be taken to remediate the situation? 

Mr. GEE. As you know, in general the rule is 24 months on frac-
ture critical. We require hands-on inspection as well. But in terms 
of longer periods of inspection, there are a number of different fac-
tors, including the age and condition of the bridge. So our bridge 
engineer in a given State will evaluate what is being proposed by 
the State and determine if the justification for lengthening the in-
spection’s frequency is acceptable. The State’s proposal is then for-
warded to our headquarters office for final review and approval. 

Mr. HALL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
Henry Brown will be next. 
Mr. BROWN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, gentle-

men, for coming and sharing. 
I know in South Carolina transportation is a major item since we 

have such an influx of tourists. I know in our Myrtle Beach area, 
we have some 14 million visitors a year coming in, and so we ap-
preciate your support in trying to meet some of those congestion 
needs. 

But, Mr. Gee, my question, I guess, will be directed to you. If 
anybody else wants to join in to help with the answers, I certainly 
would appreciate it. The way the funds are generated or distrib-
uted among the States, is it based on some formula, or is it based 
on some need formula? Exactly how are those funds distributed? 

Mr. GEE. The Highway Bridge Program funds are distributed by 
a needs formula that is based on the deck area of deficient bridges 
in a State. All of that is aggregated, and then the ratio of a par-
ticular State’s deficient bridges and the cost to repair or replace 
them is factored in. 

Mr. BROWN. So somebody makes a compilation of all of the defi-
cient bridges in the United States, and then you would rank them 
by the seriousness of concern, and then you allocate some propor-
tion of those funds to each State to meet those needs? 

Mr. GEE. Correct. Except that the cost that is peculiar to each 
State’s replacement of a bridge and rehabilitation of a bridge is 
factored in. 

Mr. BROWN. And I know that there is some flexibility of how 
those funds are being spent. Tell me how that works. I know that 
if it is bridge money, I understand this program has developed over 
$4 billion that has been actually used for other programs. Tell me 
how that works. 

Mr. GEE. I am sorry, what was the last part of your question, $4 
billion? 
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Mr. BROWN. That is the information I have got here that said 
that since 1992, $4.7 billion of the Highway Bridge Program has 
been used for other accounts. 

Mr. GEE. I think Mr. Kerley answered part of that earlier. There 
are transfers out of the bridge program, and under the current leg-
islation the States can transfer up to 50 percent out of a given pro-
gram, the Highway Bridge Program being one of them, into any of 
the other programs. Some States do that because the Highway 
Bridge Program is the most restrictive in terms of how the funds 
are to be used. Oftentimes they will move some of the money into, 
say, the Surface Transportation Program but still use it on a 
bridge, but because the use of a combination of funds can be com-
plicated, they can put a project together more efficiently using one 
funding source. 

Now, other monies that are not spent on bridges are spent on 
management and preservation activities, and that is a recognition 
over time that we have a looming bridge problem, and it is not just 
a matter of rehabilitating and replacing, but it is a matter of man-
aging and extending the service life so that we get the best return 
that we can on that investment. 

Mr. BROWN. Mr. Kerley, along those same lines, what percent of 
the bridge replacement funds do you get coming into Virginia that 
you actually use on bridge replacement, and what percent do you 
use on other related items? 

Mr. KERLEY. In the Commonwealth of Virginia, we are required 
by budget language from our general assembly to utilize bridge 
money in the bridge program. In the past we had transferred 
money, as I indicated before, but historically we spend almost twice 
as much money on bridges as the amount of Federal bridge money 
that we receive. 

Mr. BROWN. Do you have the flexibility whether to replace the 
bridge or to repair the bridge? Who makes those determinations? 

Mr. KERLEY. As King said, the States have different ways. We 
have a prioritization that we use which takes into account struc-
turally deficient. Most States have a prioritization where they are 
trying to look and balance the money that they have between re-
placing bridges, rehabilitation of bridges, maintenance of bridges. 
So when we develop our 6-year plan, and when most States develop 
their plan that they are going to do, they take that into account 
to maximize the use of all Federal funds that they receive. 

Mr. BROWN. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
Mrs. Napolitano is next on the list. 
Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am kind of listening to what you are saying in terms of the 

States being allowed to use transportation money for other 
bridge—not necessarily the bridge repair. My concern or my ques-
tion would go to is any tracking being done to ensure that that 
bridge continues to be on the list of needed critical repair because 
the money is not being used where it was initially appropriated to? 
And are you tracking it? And does that bridge still continue to be 
on a listing, if you will? And then how do you track it? Do you have 
the software? Are you developing and implementing new processes 
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to be able to determine whether the new methodology is being uti-
lized to do the repair? All those things go into the same things that 
I have concerns over. 

Mr. GEE. The National Bridge Inventory has the information on 
all the structurally deficient bridges, so that doesn’t go away 
whether they spend money elsewhere or not. We do track transfers 
out because they do have to request the action of transferring 
money out. And in the last year, six States transferred out a total 
of $300 million. So that is not a lot compared to the total. But there 
is a penalty for transferring money out. In the year following a 
State’s transfer of Highway Bridge Program funds to another pro-
gram, the transferred amount is deducted from that State’s cost to 
repair or replace deficient highway bridge—the factor used to dis-
tribute bridge funds among the States. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. What about the software to be able to do that? 
That is updated, upgraded? 

Mr. GEE. To track the structurally deficient bridges, yes, we have 
that. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. And are you able to determine whether or not 
the new technologies being used for the repair that might be more 
efficient, less costly? 

Mr. GEE. That is always a function of ours, to promote new tech-
nology. We have high-performance concrete and high-performance 
steel that we have been promoting for a number of years now. So 
we are always doing research and disseminating and deploying 
new technology to get the best-performing bridge that we can. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. One of the other questions is the three IG re-
ports presented significant and apparent and chronic questions 
about quality and uniformity of NBI data. Yet it is critical to many 
of the oversight decisions that the FHWA does. And testimony 
noted that—taking steps to ensure that the division office under-
stand that NBI data filed and submitted with significant errors 
would be returned for immediate resolution. When was this done? 
What is the time frame? And have the local authorities been noti-
fied to be able to ensure that they are aware of the criticalness of 
this? 

Mr. GEE. Data typically is submitted from the States on an an-
nual basis. Even though bridges are inspected every 2 years, the 
cycles are overlapping, so we get data every year. And we have 
been sending data sets back to the States. Our divisions now have 
a tool with which to evaluate the data set that they receive from 
the State before they submit it to headquarters. So the divisions 
are doing the checking, but then we do a further check, and we 
have sent data sets back. There is one State right now for which 
we are waiting on the corrected submission. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Is there enough personnel to be able to do 
every 2 years all the bridges that apparently are in need of inspec-
tion? 

Mr. GEE. On the States’ part or on our part? 
Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Well, do we rely on the States to tell you 

whether they have done it? And, of course, there have been some 
reports of the NBI data problems. 

Mr. GEE. We have three States that are currently not compliant, 
and part of it is due to inspection frequency. And that is typically 
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because they don’t have enough staff to do the inspections. They 
are being required to put together a corrective action plan. And in 
two States in the last half a year, we have actually threatened to 
withhold the approval of projects; not on bridge projects, because 
we don’t want to be cutting off funding for bridges that we want 
them to improve. So we are looking at leveraging other categories 
of funds for which we will not approve funds in order to get compli-
ance. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. So there is a penalty? 
Mr. GEE. I wouldn’t call it a penalty. You can call it a penalty. 

It is temporary in a sense, because whatever we are withholding 
approvals on will eventually be spent. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. And my time is running out, but there is a 
bridge in one of my district areas that burnt because a homeless 
man was building a fire to keep himself warm. Do the bridge con-
struction inspectors consider susceptibility of the bridge to destruc-
tion due to human factor? 

Mr. GEE. Human factors and other factors. For example, there 
are birds that put droppings on bridges that really are corrosive, 
so we look at all the environmental factors. When they look at a 
bridge inspection, they do document if there is an issue. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentlelady. 
Mr. Graves. 
Mr. GRAVES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you and 

Ranking Member Duncan for the opportunity to participate in to-
day’s hearing. And my primary interest today is to address the 
Highway Bridge Program, and I have a statement, not a question 
per se. But all the Committee Members know that the HBP in 
SAFETEA–LU, it required that States expend 15 percent of their 
annual bridge funding on off-system bridges. 

It is my understanding the Committee’s current draft of the sur-
face transportation reauthorization proposal consolidates the HBP 
and other programs into a critical asset investment program, which 
effectively eliminates the 15 percent annual dedicated funding. 
This funding is critically important to States like mine, and Mis-
souri is home to more than 13,000 off-system bridges, and 2,500 of 
those are structurally deficient, and 1,700 of them are functionally 
obsolete. If Congress decides to eliminate the 15 percent set-aside, 
then the roughly 4,200 deficient or inefficient off-system bridges in 
Missouri are going to fall into disrepair. 

I wanted to note that last year I introduced H.Res. 848, which 
is a bipartisan measure, which expresses support for the continu-
ation of the off-system bridge program and a dedicated funding 
source, and I appreciate the Committee leadership’s consideration 
of my request to include this resolution in a future markup, and 
I look forward to continue the dialogue on the possible reinstate-
ment of dedicated funding for the off-system bridges in future 
transportation reauthorizations. 

But I have a full statement and would ask unanimous consent 
to just submit it for the record. And again, Mr. Chairman, I thank 
you and Ranking Member Duncan and all the Members of this 
Subcommittee for allowing me to participate. I appreciate it. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. OK. I note the gentleman’s concern. 
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With that, Mr. Arcuri. 
Mr. ARCURI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for recognizing me. I 

would like to thank you for calling this hearing. 
Gentlemen, thank you very much for being here and for the work 

that you do. 
I just want to start off by saying about 2 years ago I had an ex-

perience that one of my State DOT representatives suggested that 
I take a ride with him, and they rented a bucket, and I went up 
in the bucket under one of the bridges that, frankly, was one of the 
main bridges that I drive by every day,and my wife and the kids 
drive over every day. He said, take a hammer and tap on that con-
crete. And I did, and it was quite sobering to see chunks of that 
concrete fall. And this is one of the—you know, the bridges that I 
would never have known, I mean, basically that most of the traffic 
in my community drives back and forth on. 

And the point of my question—maybe it is a comment, I am not 
sure—my concern is this: We continue to build more bridges every 
year because everyone wants to have more bridges, better bridges. 
And we continue—as we do that, we spend more money, and then 
we continue to need to repair the bridges, and that costs more 
money with each passing year to repair the old bridges. And much 
more, it seems, of our money goes to repairing bridges that already 
exist, that already have defects, building new bridges, and we are 
not—the States are not spending the money on the maintenance, 
you know, that needs to be done. 

I am from upstate New York. We salt our roads. It has a dev-
astating effect on our bridges. What it does, it eats away at the 
concrete, the rebar. I mean, it really has a devastating effect on 
that. And I guess, again, I am not sure if it is a comment or a ques-
tion, and, Mr. Gee, I will pose it to you, is are we doing enough 
in terms of the preventative maintenance? I mean, are we spiraling 
out of control? Are we going to be able to have enough to appro-
priate enough money basically to meet the needs of building new 
bridges where they are needed, maintaining the bridges that al-
ready exist, and then doing the preventative maintenance to ensure 
that we don’t have problems into the future saving money? Because 
I think the States don’t have the money to do the preventative 
maintenance they need to do. 

Mr. GEE. Thank you for the question. 
Maintenance in general is the responsibility of a local or the 

State agency. But as was noted earlier, we are allowing systematic 
preventative maintenance and preservation activities to be paid for 
with Highway Bridge Program funds, and that is, again, trying to 
get the best return on the longer service life that we can out of our 
bridges. 

Now, in the research program we have actually been working on 
design and material research to come up with a 100-year-life 
bridge. Right now we are shooting for 75 years as the design life. 
We have research under way for 100 years. But on the mainte-
nance side there is a requirement on our overall program that the 
States maintain whatever Federal funds have been put into, 
whether it is a bridge or a roadway, and we actually require certifi-
cation from the State to that effect, and we follow up. 
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Mr. ARCURI. Are we going to be able to continue to meet the 
needs of the bridges that we already have, do you think, into the 
future? 

Mr. GEE. In the conditions and performance report that we sub-
mit every 2 years, there is a note that says if we continue funding 
at our current level, the deficiencies will go up. 

Mr. ARCURI. Mr. Kerley, do you have a State perspective on that? 
Mr. KERLEY. Well, one, I agree with King’s comments that the 

States work very closely with the FHWA. The flexibility in the pro-
gram to use money for maintenance and preventative maintenance 
has helped the States tremendously. 

There is probably in the last 3 years a renewed interest, I will 
say, in preventative maintenance. The FHWA and the States have 
worked together to form regional groups working together to con-
centrate on preventative maintenance; the States and the FHWA 
in the last 5, 10 years emphasizing a more asset management ap-
proach to try to address those maintenance problems. 

I assume where you were probably was under a leaky joint that 
maybe, had it been fixed at a time, you wouldn’t have had concrete 
come off when you were under that bucket truck there. 

So there is a renewed interest, and we have worked very closely 
with the FHWA to come up with new materials and new tech-
niques hopefully to address the problems we have. 

Mr. ARCURI. I am going to put you on the spot for 1 second, one 
question. Can we do more on the Federal side to help the States 
with the preventative maintenance? 

Mr. KERLEY. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ARCURI. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Mr. Walz. 
Mr. WALZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member, for 

this. And thank you all for the work that you do. It is incredibly 
important. 

And I see the Chairman joined us, and I am sure he will elo-
quently remind us all numbers, inspections and all that, on that 
hot day in Minnesota, that was a father not getting home, that was 
a daughter that will never get home when that bridge collapsed. 
And I think that renewed sense of importance on this, it is unfortu-
nate it took a tragedy like that to do it, but all of us feel it. 

So I have just a few questions, and we see this playing out in 
the States, and Mr. Arcuri might be able to help me with this. We 
have got another bridge across the Mississippi in Winona, Min-
nesota, Highway 43, that was closed in the inspections that fol-
lowed the I-35W bridge. It was a gusset plate issue, the same 
thing. It ended up being—I am glad we got the inspections done, 
but those types of situations, there was a 100-mile detour for folks 
that were put along. It is scheduled to be finished over the next 
5 years for replacement. The State has no plan on how to be able 
to afford such a thing. There is an editorial, and I think rightfully 
so, out of the Winona daily paper taking all of us to task on this. 

My question is how are we as a country prepared to handle this 
issue; structurally deficient, obsolete, all of these things? It is only 
a matter of time before it is another one in the river or something. 
And so my question is are we—and this is coming to you, and I 
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think Mr. Arcuri’s question was good—are we doing enough to have 
an honest discussion with the American public about what it is 
going to cost to replace and repair and keep our bridges up to 
where they need to be for safety, to move commerce and all of that? 

So I would ask each of you, if you could, and I know it is some-
what subjective, but I just want to know, are we going to get there? 
Because I have no faith right now, and the editors of the Winona 
paper have no faith, that we are working together to address this 
issue on that one bridge in one small town in one State. Couple 
that by thousands across the country. So if you want to just re-
spond, I would certainly be wanting to hear. 

Mr. COME. Thank you. 
Our work has been focused not on how much should be spent or 

where the money should come from, but how to more effectively 
spend the money. So I would say in answer to your question that 
first and foremost we need to be able to effectively assess how well 
we are spending the money we have now. Doing that in the case 
of the Highway Bridge Program requires getting better information 
on funds directed towards structurally deficient bridges. 

In our work we found that systems and tools weren’t in place to 
do that. Management has told us that it will be hard to develop 
better tools. We recognize that these tools aren’t easy to develop, 
but without better tools we won’t be able to better utilize the funds 
we have now. And likewise, on the inspection side, no matter how 
much we are putting towards the bridges, we need to have good in-
spection programs. 

And so consistent oversight of the State programs is important. 
So from our side it would be getting improvement in those tools 
that will enable us to stretch every dollar we have. 

Mr. GEE. On larger bridges, oftentimes a State doesn’t have 
enough money in the bridge program to do all of the big bridges 
that it has, so oftentimes we find a State will kind of bank the 
money until they get enough. And then in many cases, because of 
the size of the project, project financing has got to be part of the 
consideration. A number of States have used that and used Fed-
eral-aid dollars on GARVEE bonds to pay back, because you need 
a chunk at one time in order to do a bridge, and then you can pay 
it back over the life of that bridge with GARVEE bonds. Our con-
cern is the level of debt service that a State DOT may be incurring 
in order to do that. 

Now, to go back to the other part of the question, I think for the 
past 10 years or more, even before the Minnesota bridge, there 
have been articles about the state of infrastructure in this country. 
ASCE does a report card. So I think that there is a lot of informa-
tion out there. The challenge that we have is that we actually don’t 
have a crisis today, but if we go forward without addressing it, we 
will have a crisis in the future. 

Mr. HERR. Mr. Walz, some of the work that we have done sug-
gests a need to stand back and prioritize and look at the broader 
Federal interest. So in a case of a bridge like this, if something like 
that were in place, it would help a State have a sense of what some 
of those priorities are. And in the sense of a large project, say a 
megaproject like that that is more costly, that may be something 
that could rise up if an approach like that were to be taken. But 
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clearly there is certainly a difference between the funding levels 
that are available and the needs that have been identified as well. 

Mr. KERLEY. The State bridges and the national bridges are get-
ting older. As I indicated, in Virginia the average age of our 
bridges are 43 years. In my testimony we have over 1,700 struc-
turally deficient bridges; we have over 4,000 that are getting ready 
to get into that area. 

I agree with King’s statement, we don’t have a crisis right now, 
but I think you can look on the horizon and you can see that more 
funds are going to have to be put into maintenance, a shift, I be-
lieve, to asset management to try to maximize as much as possible. 
In the large bridges—that is why I think you see in some of the 
reports that in the large urban areas, maybe your urban area 
bridges, the number of deficiencies are going up because they are 
more expensive, there is more traffic. It is harder to do those, and 
so you are trying to extend those lives as much as possible. 

Mr. KERLEY. The 2006 DOT’s condition report said $8.7 billion in 
capital investment annually is needed to maintain the bridge con-
dition at the current level and $12.4 billion was needed to actually 
improve the conditions to a level. 

So I believe the States are trying to work closely with the Fed-
eral Highway Administration and to identify and take the appro-
priate action, whether to post a bridge or close a bridge, to ensure 
the safety for the traveling public. 

Mr. WALZ. Well, I appreciate all your work. And, as I said, again, 
I think it is for us up here, realizing one of the attributes of leader-
ship is vision. And let’s hope we have the vision to not get to that 
crisis point, to have the courage to get it done before we get there. 

I yield back. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I would recognize the full Chairman now. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. I just want to intercede at this point, because Mr. 

Walz asked an important question, and I don’t think he got the full 
range of answer that he should have received. 

The Minnesota legislature overrode a Governor’s veto of an in-
crease in the gas tax by 5 cents. And the Minnesota DOT dedicated 
nearly half of the new revenue to bridge replacement. That is how 
States can do it. They can dedicate. 

But that underscores another problem, Mr. Chairman, that we 
have dealt with in this Committee several times and we deal with 
in our new authorization bill. And that is, the current law gives 
States authority to transfer up to 50 percent of their bridge funds 
to other purposes. And they have done it. Then they turn around 
and complain that they don’t have enough money for bridge re-
placement, when they have used their flex authority to flex money 
out of the bridge program to something else. 

And then they complain—they, the State DOTs—complain to us 
when we try to tighten the noose on them and say, ‘‘You first tell 
us, first develop a 6-year bridge replacement program, bridge in-
spection and maintenance and replacement program, with annual 
benchmarks of achievement. And then you report back to the U.S. 
DOT and to this Committee and to our Senate Committee on your 
achievements and your accomplishments. And if you have accom-
plished your goal year by year of bridge inspection, maintenance, 
replacement, then you can flex the money to something else.’’ 
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The bridges are the most costly structures in our Federal high-
way program. Those 545,000 bridges on the National Highway Sys-
tem, of which half now are structurally deficient or functionally ob-
solete, carry half of the bridge traffic of this country. And you can’t 
shut them down, you can’t blow them up and turn them into some-
thing else. Some of those are historical structures. That is a prob-
lem for the States to resolve. 

But States have not accepted their responsibility, generally. 
There are some States that have excellent records, others that are 
just deplorable. 

In 1987, I held hearings on bridge inspection and bridge safety 
on the 20th anniversary of the Silver Bridge collapse. And a pro-
fessor of bridge engineering testified at that table, saying, bridge 
inspection, quote, ‘‘is in the Stone Age. We are dragging chains 
over bridges to listen to structural deficiencies.’’ 

Twenty years later, they are still dragging chains over bridges to 
detect structural deficiencies. Meanwhile, we have given tens of 
millions of dollars for studies, for evaluation. There are university 
research centers that are studying it. And we are still in the Stone 
Age. That is unacceptable. 

I yield back. 
Chairman DeFazio has taken leave. Let’s see. Mr. Duncan, do 

you have—— 
Mr. DUNCAN. Well, I have already asked most of my questions, 

Mr. Chairman, but I will take just a moment to—Mr. Herr, you 
just heard the Chairman talk about how States can move up to 50 
percent of their bridge funding. 

Do you have an estimate as to what percentage, on average, most 
States are transferring of the bridge funding out of the bridge pro-
gram? 

Mr. HERR. When we did our work in 2008, I think the figure over 
a 7-year period was in the $2 billion to $3 billion range. What we 
noted in that report was that one of the States that made more use 
of that flexibility actually had its funding made up through the eq-
uity bonus program. But we—— 

Mr. DUNCAN. I am sorry. I didn’t hear the last thing you said. 
Mr. HERR. One of the States that had utilized that opportunity 

to do flex funding out of the bridge program, Pennsylvania actually 
made up that funding that it lost through the equity bonus pro-
gram. We noted that in that report. 

But if need be, if the other witnesses don’t have that information, 
I could get updated information for you. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. 
Well, we have also seen in the testimony, your testimony and 

others, that you feel there is a lot of important data that is lacking, 
such as comprehensive State and local spending. Can you really 
adequately judge the impact of this program without that kind of 
data? 

Mr. HERR. We think it would be very important to have that 
complementary data to have a full assessment of what the program 
is accomplishing. 

Mr. DUNCAN. We heard earlier that, while the Federal funding 
was around $5 billion and the States had provided $10.5 billion— 
how much is being provided by local governments on bridge work? 
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Mr. HERR. I believe, but I will defer to Mr. Kerley, but I believe 
that that $10 billion figure—— 

Mr. DUNCAN. The 10.5 was State and local? 
Mr. KERLEY. That was the total for all levels of government, sir, 

the 10.5. That included the $5.1 billion—— 
Mr. DUNCAN. Oh, that includes the Federal funding, too? 
Mr. KERLEY. Yes, sir. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DUNCAN. Oh, OK. 
Mr. KERLEY. So it is about double the Federal funding. 
Mr. DUNCAN. All right. Well, then how much of the $5 billion, 

then, is coming from the States and how much from the local gov-
ernments? Do you have that? 

Mr. KERLEY. No, sir, but I can get that for you. We will get back 
to you on that. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. Thank you very much. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. We would turn now to Ms. Markey. 
Ms. MARKEY. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a district in northern and eastern Colorado. We have 36 

bridges that have been deemed structurally deficient by our State 
DOT. And, actually, one bridge, a couple of years ago, in the small 
town of Ordway, there was a fire in southeast Colorado. Two fire-
fighters were killed because the truck that they were in went over 
a bridge and it collapsed, and they never even got to the fire. So 
it is a critically important issue. 

As I am reading this report, it says an astonishing number, $98.9 
billion, could be invested immediately into looking at our bridges. 
But I am intrigued by the title of this report, which says, ‘‘FHWA 
has taken actions but could do more to strengthen oversight of 
bridge safety.’’ And I think one of you mentioned that you are doing 
quite a bit of oversight of State programs. 

And so the question in my mind becomes, you know, we have a 
limited amount of dollars, and there is a lot of oversight being 
done. And Federal authorities are overseeing State programs that 
are overseeing the bridges. 

Can you talk a little bit about how extensive is the oversight 
role, the Federal Government to the States? I mean, Mr. Oberstar 
said that the States are not always doing their job, and there is a 
Federal role. But, you know, I wonder, do you find much duplica-
tion of effort in an oversight role? How much money is going to-
wards those kinds of things as opposed to actually, you know, put-
ting in the new bridges? 

And so I just worry about, when we talk about more oversight, 
what we really want to do is get the money to repair the bridges, 
instead of, to my mind, overseeing Federal programs that are sup-
posed to be doing that already. 

So can you talk just a little bit about the extent of your oversight 
role? 

Mr. GEE. I think that we are actually a very, very small percent-
age, in terms of the administrative cost, of the oversight that we 
provide to the States. Principally, we have one bridge engineer in 
each of the 50 States and District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. We 
have a complement in headquarters of about 15 bridge engineers 
and another complement in our resource center, of about 10. So, 
administratively, it is not a large amount of money. 
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Ms. MARKEY. How much of your budget, would you say, is actu-
ally going towards helping States actually fund projects to replace 
or repair bridges? 

Mr. GEE. I would say the vast majority of our administrative cost 
is for project delivery, working with the States. Those bridge engi-
neers I referred to, their purpose is not solely on compliance. They 
actually have to review bridge plans and they have to look at the 
bridge program, not just compliance. 

Ms. MARKEY. OK. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Ms. Richardson, I regret that we went out of order 

there. There was a slight clerical error. So, Ms. Richardson. 
Ms. RICHARDSON. No problem, Mr. Chairman. I will just keep the 

chip in the bank. 
OK, Mr. Gee, much has been talked about in terms of the States 

utilizing flexibility. Can you provide to this Committee a State-by- 
State list for the last 10 years of which States have taken bridge 
money and used them for other sources? 

Mr. GEE. We can certainly do that, yes. 
Ms. RICHARDSON. OK. Thank you, sir. 
My second question is, in 2009 the FHWA distributed approxi-

mately $5.3 billion. We have been talking about that today. How-
ever, the GAO report issued in September 2008 found that it’s trou-
bling and there is a flaw; in fact, because many of the bridges and 
the projects, really the deficiency status is not being sufficiently 
rated or used. 

Can you talk a little bit about that? 
And, in particular, what is of my concern: When I first came on 

board, before I was even sworn in, Chairman Oberstar was going 
through the Minnesota bridge situation. And in my district, we 
have the Gerald Desmond Bridge, which brings over 15 percent of 
the entire Nation’s goods. And it has a diaper underneath it, and 
it is my understanding it has an F rating. And yet we can’t seem 
to get funding to replace the bridge. 

So if you could explain to me this whole thing about the ratings 
and why they are not being used or why you are not enforcing that 
they be used, in terms of priority of funding. 

Mr. GEE. The ratings are used, but, as I said earlier, our pro-
grams are structured such that it is the States that prioritize their 
projects. We determine, when a State puts a project at the top of 
the list, whether, in fact, it is eligible for the given category of 
funds that it is being targeted for. So our role in terms of the deliv-
ery of projects is to make sure that they conform to the require-
ments within each program category. 

In the Highway Bridge Program, the sufficiency rating and defi-
ciency status are used to determine whether a bridge is eligible for 
replacement or for rehabilitation. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. But if, your example, a State—and I will defer 
to you also, Mr. Come, as soon as I finish this next question, be-
cause it appeared you wanted to say something. 

But you don’t provide any oversight if a State decides to repair 
a bridge of a level D and bypasses a level F? You don’t provide any 
oversight or correction to that? 
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Mr. GEE. Not on a bridge-by-bridge basis. We may look at an 
overall program and say it may seem a little out of balance. But 
after we talk about it, it is still the State’s prerogative to choose. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. And why is it the State’s prerogative if you 
have an F-rated bridge that is getting ready to collapse? 

Mr. GEE. Because in a section of the law, it is specifically spelled 
out that we do not override States’ choice of projects. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. OK. 
Mr. Come, based upon your report, do you have any suggestions 

or areas that we could focus on here in this body to eliminate this 
problem that you noted in your report? 

Mr. COME. I believe that was the GAO report you are referring 
to. But our work would point to the need to establish data-driven, 
risk-based approaches so that the highest-priority risk can be ad-
dressed. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. OK. You were right, sir. 
I am sorry, Mr. Herr. It was your report I was referencing. 
Mr. HERR. Yes. One of the points that we have made in a num-

ber of different reports over the years is that standing back and fo-
cusing on what the Federal interest would be would help perhaps 
prioritize fixing a bridge like the one you just described. If mobility, 
for example, movement of goods, is a key criteria, that would help 
prioritize things and ensure that a Federal interest—in this case, 
one that might impact goods movement that affects many con-
sumers in the country and businesses—could be given a certain 
amount of attention. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. I yield back the balance of my time. Thank 
you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentlelady. 
With that, I would turn to the Chairman of the Full Committee, 

Mr. Oberstar, for his questions. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am de-

lighted you have called this hearing. And thank you and Mr. Dun-
can for participating and working together to put it together. But 
it is a little depressing to read this report and see we are where 
we were, in many cases, 25 years ago. 

I am going to ask to call up on the screen the Sandstone Bridge. 
Now, unfortunately, you can’t see it very well in this picture, but 
that is the underlying steel structure. This bridge was built in 
1948. It is about 450 feet over a very lovely canoe and kayak river 
in the central part of my district. It is the subject of the Long-Term 
Bridge Performance pilot program that we included in the current 
SAFETEA legislation. It is one of four, I think ultimately six or 
seven, bridges. 

What I wanted—I took this with my BlackBerry. And there are 
wires hanging down from the bridge deck above. And those wires 
are connected to the rebar—right in there—to the rebar in the 
bridge decking itself. The bridge was redone about 20 years ago. 

If you would go to the next one, please. 
There is a snooper crane underneath the bridge. And they are at-

taching probes and wires to the underside of the bridge, to the 
bridge structure itself, the steel structure that you see in front of 
you. And if you notice the graffiti on the lower right, just a little 
bit above the crane arm, also on the right of the screen, right 
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there—and there is more, there is much more graffiti—that steel 
is so corroded that one of the bridge engineers said, in a bit of 
humor, ‘‘Thank goodness for the graffiti. It is helping to hold the 
bridge together.’’ That shouldn’t be. 

The serious part of it is that this bridge is subject to—and then 
underneath you see the very slow-moving river—is subject to se-
vere freeze/thaw cycles, heat/cold expansion/contraction. And it is a 
perfect subject for the kind of analysis that bridge engineers need 
to do, want to do, to better understand bridges. 

What I don’t have, unfortunately, is on the bridge deck itself a 
picture of the ground-penetrating radar machine that I actually 
powered over a good portion of, to see for myself the wavelengths 
of the radar and the anomalies when it strikes corroded rebar or 
water that has accumulated within the bridge itself around rebar 
that then sends this anomaly. 

So now they can cover the entire length of the bridge, find corro-
sion, drill a hole to the corroded rebar, attach a probe to it, bring 
the probe to the edge of the bridge, and then study the structure 
to get a better understanding of what is happening internally in 
the bridge. 

Now, the George Washington Parkway on the Virginia side of the 
Potomac, under the direction of the Park Service, has four bridge 
overpasses that were done about 20 years ago, I think now, 18 or 
so. Using new technology, using plastic, pinhead-sized particles in 
the concrete that would collapse with the heat of the concrete set-
ting—there we are. There is the ground-penetrating radar ma-
chine. Now, that is the technician pushing it. They had untrained 
technician Oberstar pushing it a little bit later. But those little 
dots on the road surface are the points where rebar has been de-
tected, and now the screen is showing the anomalies. 

Before they began this part of the test, Mr. Chairman, the engi-
neers and inspectors actually dragged chains over the bridge, put 
their ear down and listened to it to see, ‘‘What is happening in that 
bridge?’’ So, now they know where it is. Then they can drill holes, 
attach probes to the corroded rebar, and see what is happening to 
it and see the progression of deterioration. 

But going back to the GW Parkway bridge, those little plastic 
globules then heated with the setting of the concrete, collapsed, 
and provided a very tight concrete surface. But they also included 
probes attached to the rebar, powered by solar panels alongside 
those four overpasses, that provide cathodic protection to the rebar. 
I drive that at least four times a week, and I—no, eight times, once 
in the morning, once in the evening—I have not noticed a crack in 
that bridge. 

And I can tell you, I get a pretty good look at it because traffic 
is so slow on that bridge. You are standing there for 5 or 10 min-
utes at a time, and you get a chance, at least I do, to look out the 
window and see what is happening to the bridge surface. I realize 
that is not a normal practice for commuters, but then I am a trans-
portation guy and that is what I do. 

Now, having those probes, having the ability to track—oh, yeah, 
there is another—there is the ground-penetrating radar machine 
up close. 
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So this is the Rutgers Center for Advanced Infrastructure and 
Transportation, Long-Term Pavement Performance Program. They 
are doing the inspecting, instrumenting, testing, and monitoring of 
the bridge, and doing it in at least now six, I think, other locations. 
This is the kind of work that we need to have on all of our bridges 
across the country. 

And the replacement I-35W bridge has all these sensors embed-
ded in the bridge to detect expansion, contraction, freeze/thaw 
cycle, penetration of moisture into the concrete structure itself, ca-
thodic protection for the rebar in the bridge. They have sensors 
that can detect wind pressure on the bridge. 

Now, if airplanes have technology onboard the aircraft to tell you 
the tire pressure onboard that aircraft, so before it comes down, if 
there is a problem, you know what you have, we ought to be able 
to do that on the ground on a structure that doesn’t move. We 
ought to be able to apply the lessons from other modes of transpor-
tation from one to the other. 

Now, if, as we well know, the reality is that deck life averages 
25 years and you have corrosion delamination, you have expansion/ 
contraction, corrosion of rebar, then there are practices that can be 
put in place to protect that huge investment we make in these 
bridges, like cover thickness, epoxy coating on the rebars, carbon 
fiber or aramid fiber protection before you put on the final seal coat 
of the bridge. 

In the European Union, I met 2 years ago with the ministers of 
transportation for the EU at their annual session. And they dis-
cussed membrane layers that are applied before the final seal coat 
is applied that have resulted in substantially extending bridge deck 
life. 

So I want you to tell me what new things you are doing, what 
new ideas you have encountered, and what you are recommending 
for the future of bridge integrity and strengthening and inspection 
and lengthening the deck life and structural life of bridges. 

Mr. Kerley? You look like you are ready to talk. 
Mr. KERLEY. First of all, sir, I appreciate you pointing out the 

Long-Term Bridge Performance Program that the FHWA has and 
the support you have given to that. It is an excellent program, and 
AASHTO supports it and have worked very closely with the FHWA 
on that. 

I think we are doing the same things that you see the European 
people are doing. As Mr. Gee mentioned earlier, high-performance 
concrete, high-performance steel, non-corrosive reinforcing steel, 
the next generation, maybe after epoxy coating, those are things 
that we are looking at. 

The different things that were put on the I-35 bridge are all 
things that are available to States to do. The question is which 
bridges to put it on, how do you use it, what do you do with the 
data, how do you do all those type of things. 

But Turner-Fairbank and the Federal Highway Bridge Program 
have worked very closely with the States. Since the I-35 bridge col-
lapse, we have looked at various different things that can be done. 
I know the FHWA is looking at different inspection techniques to 
be used. 
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But one of the things, to be honest with you, it comes down to 
some funding concerns—you know, which bridges do you put it on? 
What is the initial cost? What do you do with the data? Those 
things you are looking at. 

But the States are open to any new technologies we can use. One 
aspect of the AASHTO bridge committee’s strategic plan is looking 
at new materials and new methods to extend the life of the bridge 
structures that we have. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. And that is what this project is aimed at. 
Mr. KERLEY. Yes, sir. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. It is not just the Sandstone Bridge in Minnesota, 

which I said was built in 1948. Structural steel is in better shape, 
although it is rusting and the graffiti is covering up some of the 
rust. The bridge decking itself has a 20-year lifespan, or a 25-year. 

And what they are attempting to do in this experiment is to see 
whether cathodic protection, which has been successful in the pipe-
line program and which has been successful in the GW Parkway’s 
bridge structures, can work in bridges already in place and extend 
the life of that deck surface. 

Mr. KERLEY. We have used cathodic protection before on bridge 
decks. And also, on the James River Bridge in Virginia on 95, there 
is cathodic protection in the pier caps in there. When we renovated 
that bridge about—— 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Was that done on the Wilson Bridge, as well? 
Mr. KERLEY. I do not believe cathodic protection was used on the 

Wilson Bridge, that I am aware of, no. 
But so, all the different things that you have mentioned are 

things that States are working on and working very closely with 
the FHWA and their Turner-Fairbank. 

And we have the opportunity to go to Europe a little bit and talk 
with our counterparts over there. And we try to borrow, steal any-
thing we can to make what we do better, sir. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Well, thank you. Glad you are on top of it. 
Mr. Herr, Mr. Gee, whoever else wants to comment? 
Mr. GEE. I think from the very earliest days of Federal High-

ways, back 100 years ago, one of our missions has been to promote 
new technology. We have a very active program of promoting and 
disseminating information and best practices that we learn. In our 
research program, we are pushing out new technology. 

And we find technology, as Mr. Kerley said earlier, from over-
seas, and we bring it back to this country, and we disseminate it 
and we implement it. But we also look for private sector innova-
tions. Under the Highways for LIFE program, we have an active 
program with some private companies to accelerate the commer-
cialization—— 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Yes, I think Parsons Brinckerhoff was part of 
this—— 

Mr. GEE. Right. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. —consortium. They are participating. 
Mr. GEE. Right. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. And I am sure there are many other engineering 

companies who have worldwide presence who are also contributing 
their broad experience to this Long-Term Bridge Performance Pro-
gram. 
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Mr. Come? 
Mr. COME. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Over on the Inspector General’s side, we have been looking at 

improvements to business processes. One thing we have called for 
is improvements in the corporate risk-assessment process in 
FHWA, looking at similar programs set up in other agencies that 
have to deal with either thousands of motor carriers or several 
hundred large airlines. So we are looking for them to use, at the 
corporate level, information they have to identify high-priority 
bridge safety risks. 

Another business process we looked at was the attempts to en-
courage more bridge management system use among the States. 
These are computerized processes that can improve asset manage-
ment. FHWA doesn’t mandate that these systems be used, but we 
recommended that they gain information on how the different 
States are using these systems, so that they could then target their 
educational and training efforts at the States that could more fully 
utilize these computerized systems. And they have agreed with 
those recommendations and are implementing them at this time. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Yes, Mr. Herr? 
Mr. HERR. Yes, Mr. Oberstar, we highlighted a similar point, and 

Mr. Come mentioned, and we also had talked about in our report, 
the element-level inspections that are being done to assess the 
structural integrity of bridges. So, the other side of the question 
that you raised is to make sure that States are state-of-the-art in 
that area, and the Federal Government, as well. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Well, let me then pick up on that point and move 
to another issue, and that is calculating bridge load ratings and 
also understanding better how to conduct bridge inspections. 

One of the salient factors cited by the NTSB in the I-35W bridge 
collapse was that the gusset plate that failed was incorrectly de-
signed. Bridge inspection, up to that point, had assumed the design 
and engineering integrity of the bridge itself. So we will start from 
whatever was built, that it was designed properly, it was built 
properly—no more, no longer. 

It is stunning to go to the NTSB offices over at L’Enfant Plaza 
and see this replica of the gusset plate, a huge eight-foot by six- 
foot—it is not the steel; it is a replica of it—and see how big this 
piece of steel should have been. And that it should have been an 
inch thick, not a half-inch thick. 

So now bridge engineering has to include—and I would hope that 
that would be part of the IG report—in conducting bridge inspec-
tions, to actually go back to review the design and engineering 
plans for the bridge itself and determine whether they were proper, 
whether they were done according to proper engineering practice. 

If it wasn’t designed and built properly, how can you proceed to 
the next stage and determine load ratings on that bridge? If you 
are counting on a one-inch-thick gusset plate, of which there are 
eight I think, or were, on that bridge, and if any one of them fails, 
the whole bridge fails, then you can’t calculate a proper load rating 
in the real-world application, correct? 

Mr. Kerley, you are a practitioner. 
Mr. KERLEY. Yes, sir, I agree with you. Since one of the rec-

ommendations that came out from the NTSB report was to look at 
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the quality control, quality assurance of designs when they are ini-
tially done, we are working very closely with the Federal Highway 
Administration. They have come up with a draft that we are re-
viewing right now to ensure that what is designed is appropriate 
for the design at that time based on the design code. 

So, hopefully, we will be able up front to ensure that the design 
is correct. And then you take from the design to ensure that the 
fabrication is correct. Once it get gets out in the field, when the 
bridge inspector is looking at that, he is looking at the properly de-
signed, properly constructed bridge for that location. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. And then against that backdrop, if the IG report 
says that 40 percent of load ratings do not match the information 
submitted by States, then we are in a dangerous zone, if you will, 
of bridge use. 

Mr. Gee? 
Mr. GEE. After the NTSB reports were issued and recommenda-

tions were made, we did issue a number of technical advisories, one 
of which provided guidance on how to consider and analyze gusset 
plates. That is providing a tighter control of how inspections are 
done. 

I think the risk-based approach to compliance reviews will in-
clude a tighter definition of how States conduct load ratings and 
how all of that procedural work is going to be tightened up. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. I am a little troubled by use of the term ‘‘risk- 
based inspection practices,’’ because it tends to have too much reli-
ance on paper rather than on hands-on experience, evaluation. 
Risk-based safety practice in aviation and rail and in maritime are 
common practices, as they are in highway. But, as one FAA main-
tenance inspector said, ‘‘You have to end the paperwork and be on 
the shop floor. You have to put your hands on the engine, you have 
to put your hands on the airframe to understand what is really 
happening with that aircraft.’’ And the same thing goes with 
bridges; you have to have hands-on at a certain point. 

Mr. GEE. That is why, in 2005, when we revised the regulations, 
we included a requirement for fracture-critical bridges. Previously, 
it was an administrative policy, and we added it in the regulation 
to strengthen the requirement for hands-on inspection of fracture- 
critical bridges. 

When we talk about risk-based, we are not talking about sub-
stituting paper for the hands-on inspection. The inspection still has 
to be hands-on. What we are talking about is looking at the fre-
quency. Given that there are issues of adequate staffing for inspec-
tions, the question has come up about how frequently a bridge 
should be inspected. In Europe, they have a sliding scale for timing 
of the inspections, and we are considering that, but we are consid-
ering it carefully. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. All of this is very important for the future of 
transportation as we shape the bill that I had intended to have 
passed through the House by now but for other impediments from 
other sources, the Administration included. 

We have to get this thing right. We have to have a sound pro-
gram for adequate numbers of Federal and State inspectors for the 
bridge program, adequate design and engineering standards, ade-
quate evaluation of existing bridge structures, and employing all 
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the non-destructive testing technologies that are available, such as 
those displayed just a moment ago on the screen, and protect this 
massive portfolio of bridge structure in this country. 

A $98 billion backlog of costs for repair, replacement, recondi-
tioning of bridges—it is immense. Greater than that is the cost of 
not doing it, as we saw with I-35W. The diversion of traffic around 
that bridge, the diversion of people, goods, and movement daily, 
that is a huge cost to the economy. Far better to make that invest-
ment in the bridge and do it right to begin with. 

Mr. GEE. We agree with that, Mr. Chairman. And one of the 
issues that I have raised internally with our bridge staff is: An 
emergency shutdown of a bridge is failure. Even though it doesn’t 
fall down, if we close a bridge unscheduled, in an unscheduled 
manner, that is failure. 

So we have an initiative on the way, working with the States 
right now, to look at the management processes and how the States 
look at the NBI data and then the element-level data to come up 
with a process to anticipate problems before they reach a critical 
stage. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. One last question: Has the Federal Highway Ad-
ministration and have States followed up on I-35W? There are 460 
other bridges that were designed at that same time, the mid- 
1960’s, and built, with fracture-critical bridge structure, meaning 
that if one major piece fails, the bridge fails. 

I understand or recall that an advisory was sent out from Fed-
eral Highway to all States. Have all States completed inspections 
of those bridges? And what information have they reported back? 

Mr. GEE. We believe that all of the States have complied with 
that technical advisory. There were only a handful of bridges that 
were found to be of concern, and those have been followed up on. 

I think the findings from the NTSB report we have also dissemi-
nated, so that the best information is available to all the States, 
and we are working with them. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Mr. Kerley? 
Mr. KERLEY. I agree with that. I believe all those bridges have 

been addressed. And as King was saying, we are also doing re-
search on the gusset plates. The initial information the FHWA and 
guidance they put out on how we should properly look at these 
things are being followed. 

And then, working with the FHWA, AASHTO, and the FHWA, 
through NCHRP, is doing a detailed analysis and research at their 
Turner-Fairbank on the gusset plate so we can clearly define for 
people exactly what they need do in that regard. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you. 
Thank you very much, all of the panel. This is going to be a con-

tinuing inquiry of the Committee. I apologize to my colleagues for 
proceeding at such length, but, as you can see, this is a matter of 
great passion and concern for me. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. [presiding.] Thank you, Mr. Chair. And any 
time that you have questions, I would more than be happy to allow 
for that line of questioning simply because of your background and 
expertise. So thank you, sir. 

Mr. Duncan? 
Mr. DUNCAN. Well, thank you, Madam Chair. 
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And, Mr. Gee, you started to get into something that I wanted 
to go into—just a couple of other questions. And one was, you ear-
lier said that you don’t have the authority to override a State’s de-
cision on where they spend their money. 

But, in your oversight role, if one of your inspectors came to you 
and told you that a bridge was very unsafe or very dangerous, 
what would you do in response to that? A moment ago, you said 
there are only a handful of bridges that you feel are of concern and 
they have been followed up, or something to that effect. What hap-
pens? 

Mr. GEE. That was in response to the Chairman’s question about 
the I-35W type of bridges. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Right. Oh, just that type of bridges. 
Mr. GEE. Right. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. If the gentleman would yield, that was in re-

sponse to my question about that relatively discrete category of 461 
or so bridges built at the same time, mid-1960’s, with this design 
and engineering. He was not speaking generally. 

Mr. DUNCAN. OK. All right. 
Mr. GEE. But to answer your questions about what oversight we 

exercise if we are aware of an unsafe bridge, we will go to the State 
and, first, make sure we have the most recent inspection report. 
And if, indeed, it does need to be shut down and the State hasn’t 
shut it down, we will basically force the State to shut it down. 

There was a bridge in Puerto Rico most recently that we have 
been going around with the Commonwealth on. In that case, the 
city kept reopening it. The Commonwealth was shutting it down, 
the city kept reopening it. So I think we finally got to a situation 
where it is protecting the safety of the motorists. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. And then earlier I mentioned that, you 
know, there are 603,000 public road bridges, but there were only— 
less that 20 percent, or 115,000, carries 71 percent of the traffic. 
So I said, well, we need to maybe make sure we concentrate the 
funding on those more high-volume bridges. 

But what I am wondering about is, how many inspectors at the 
Federal and State level are there devoted to bridge inspections? I 
know they have to be inspected once every 24 months, unless given 
a waiver to go longer. How many Federal bridge inspectors and 
State bridge inspectors are there? Do you know? 

Mr. GEE. The Federal Highway Administration doesn’t own any 
bridges, and so the responsibility of inspecting the bridges is on the 
owners. And the vast majority of the brides are owned by the 
States and locals, and they are the ones that have to have the in-
spectors. 

Now, the Federal Highway Administration does have a core 
group of inspectors to do inspection on federally-owned bridges, like 
the National Park Service and bridges like that. 

I do not have a count of how many State bridge inspectors there 
are. 

Mr. DUNCAN. How many do you have, Mr. Kerley? Or do you 
know nationwide how many—— 

Mr. KERLEY. Nationwide, I don’t know. But for Virginia, I can 
tell you we do about 10,000 bridge safety inspections a year. We 
have 100 people that are bridge inspectors. And about 20 percent 
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of our inventory we use consultants to supplement our people. And 
we spend about $22 million a year on bridge safety inspections. 

Mr. DUNCAN. All right. Thank you very much. 
Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Thank you, Mr. Duncan. 
And one of the things, Mr. Gee, you did mention was that you 

have looked at some of the new technology in Europe and other 
areas, and are also looking at the outside, the public sector. What 
about UTC, the University Transportation Centers, are they being 
part of trying to find the solutions for some of the issues? 

Mr. GEE. We very much work with the University Transportation 
Centers. Oftentimes, they have the funding for different areas of 
work that they have identified, so we try to align what their inter-
ests are with what we consider to be the national needs. We work 
very closely with the individual centers to see what they will come 
up with. 

We also use the individual university centers for training and 
getting information back out to the local governments. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Does the Department fund the universities? 
Mr. GEE. Yes, they do. 
Mrs. NAPOLITANO. And you wait for them to tell you what they 

are going to look at? 
Mr. GEE. Often, they will identify the area of concentration that 

the consortium is putting forward. Part of the RITA, the Research 
and Innovative Technology Administration, passes on which UTCs 
get funded. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. But if there is specific technology that you are 
looking for, do you not suggest to them that they need to start look-
ing at what can be used, what is being used in Europe, and then 
apply that? 

Mr. GEE. As part of the international scanning program that we 
have, there is an implementation plan that has to be part of the 
effort so that we don’t just find something and it languishes. They 
have to individually identify which are the best mechanisms to ad-
vance that technology, and sometimes it may involve a UTC. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Well, maybe they can begin to work and look 
at European methods and test—or at least provide you with some 
information as to the validity. 

Director Herr, none of the State DOTs you visited in preparing 
your 2008 report were able to provide comprehensive data on total 
State and local investments in bridges. In the GAO’s work since 
that report, have you found any evidence that States are now bet-
ter able to track and report State and local bridge spending? 

And I would also like for Mr. Kerley to comment on that. 
Mr. HERR. I am not aware of any change that has occurred since 

2008 when we issued the report. 
Mr. KERLEY. We set our budget, so we know what is set in the 

budget. But, as I think Mr. Gee mentioned earlier, we do use mul-
tiple funding on some projects, and we don’t have a system now 
where we actually go in and pull out to report what is in bridges 
and what is in those different categories. 

So we will probably spend more than what we actually have 
budgeted in the bridge program that are in other programs in-
cluded in other projects. 
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Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Is there a standardized tracking system that 
is used in the industry to be able to input information and be able 
to keep track of the status and the funding? 

Mr. KERLEY. Not that I am aware of. And I think that is what 
showed up in one of the reports here that came out. We just don’t 
track it from that viewpoint. If we are not using bridge funds, it 
may fall in in a different category. And there may be bridges on 
there that may not get picked up. It doesn’t automatically pull it 
out when you want to—for instance, you would query the system 
on all expenditures on bridges. It may have been included in a seg-
ment of a road construction, and you wouldn’t have pulled it out 
in that regard. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Well, with the advancement of technology and 
innovative software, you would think there would be something to 
be able to provide the States the ability to do some of that tracking. 

And, also to Mr. Herr, you have testified on GAO’s previous find-
ing that, since the mid-1990’s, increases in Federal highway fund-
ing have been accompanied by decreases in State highway spend-
ing and have recommended Congress consider a maintenance-of-ef-
fort requirement on States that receive Federal highway funding. 

Mr. Kerley has stated in his written testimony that an MOE pro-
vision would reduce funding in an already-strained time. Wouldn’t 
an MOE increase, rather than reduce, highway spending? 

And based on your experience, would you have reason to believe 
the States would reduce their State-level spending if it required 
them to leave Federal funds on the table? 

And, in this regard, isn’t an MOE requirement fundamentally 
similar to the required non-Federal share, which is a long-estab-
lished requirement for most Federal aid highway programs? 

And Mr. Kerley again or anybody else who would like to com-
ment. 

Mr. HERR. Yes, one of things that we have noted over the years 
based on some prior work the GAO has done is that there has been 
some reduction in State spending. The key concept behind mainte-
nance of effort is that States maintain their level of expenditure. 

And, in fact, with the Recovery Act, with the maintenance-of-ef-
fort requirement that is included there, there is an interesting op-
portunity, although during a time of a lot of fiscal difficulty for 
States, to take a look at how that has been operating. And, in fact, 
we have an open recommendation to DOT that they produce a re-
port by this fall that talks about the maintenance-of-effort experi-
ence at the State level, provide some lessons learned, how that has 
worked, and whether or not States, in fact, have left some money 
on the table. 

I think, given the identified needs that we have discussed today, 
especially with the bridge program, it would be somewhat sur-
prising if States did leave funds on the table. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Thank you. 
Mr. Kerley, any comment? 
Mr. KERLEY. States are spending more money on their bridges 

than they receive from the Federal Government for the bridge pro-
gram. Even though they transfer funding to other categories, they 
could still use them on a segment of a road that have bridges in 
it; they are just not reporting it in that way. So—— 
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Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Isn’t that to their detriment, though? 
Mr. KERLEY. It would appear to me, yes, depending on how you 

are going to look at it, yes, ma’am. 
If the reporting requirement was there, the States would report 

it that particular way. They try to manage their funds to maximize 
the use of all Federal funds they receive, and that is the bridge 
program and all the other programs that come from Federal Gov-
ernment. 

So if they shift bridge funding around, they are probably 
supplementing that with State funding. For the total of what they 
are spending per year, it would be greater than what they receive 
from the Federal Government. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Well, you just stated you can’t track what the 
State spends on bridge projects and bridge repair, or at least, you 
know, that goes in and out. If so, what was the basis for the num-
bers you are citing on how much the States spend on bridges? 

Mr. KERLEY. I will get back with you directly on that, other than 
the amount of State money that is being spent, plus the amount 
of local money, plus the amount of Federal money. So you may 
have shifted some Federal money to other programs that maybe 
you are not tracking, but you supplemented that with the local or 
State money. 

But I would be happy to get back with you exactly on that. 
Mrs. NAPOLITANO. If you would, please. I am sure the Sub-

committee would like to be enlightened on that. 
Mr. KERLEY. Yes, ma’am. 
Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Thank you. 
Mr. Oberstar, any further questions or comments? 
Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you, Madam Chair. One follow-up to the 

question Mr. Duncan raised. 
Mr. Gee, what tools has the Federal Highway Administration 

used to enforce compliance? Has Federal Highway, for example, 
ever withheld State funding for noncompliance? 

Mr. GEE. It is not a matter of withholding funding as much as 
withholding approval on projects. We have threatened on a number 
of occasions, but those particular States have taken steps to ad-
dress our concerns. So, in my memory, we have not actually with-
held any approvals. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. You have not withheld approvals. 
Mr. GEE. Right. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. But that is a tool available. 
Mr. GEE. It is. And we have threatened it at least twice in the 

past 6 months. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. Well, the threat is good; carrying it out is more 

important. Mr. Kerley probably doesn’t like to hear that, as a prac-
titioner on the front line of highways. 

I am going to give Mr. Kerley, Mr. Gee, Mr. Come, an oppor-
tunity to give us your priorities for the future of bridge construc-
tion, inspection, maintenance, and oversight for the next 6 years of 
the surface transportation program. 

Don’t all speak at once. 
Mr. COME. I will be glad to start first. 
First of all, we think Federal Highways needs to roll out their 

improved national bridge inspection program, their improved over-
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sight of the States’ annual program. It has to be data-driven. It has 
to have minimum standards. It has to identify key problems and 
then be able to present whether a State is in substantial compli-
ance or not, using consistent guidelines. And then they need con-
sistent guidelines for enforcing those actions. I think those would 
be beneficial for the health of the program, and they will also pro-
vide the States with consistency, as well. 

Secondly, we want them to fully implement efforts to address 
high-priority, nationwide bridge safety risks. They have developed 
a corporate risk program that identifies risk, but on top of that you 
need to link those risks with action plans at the division level. So 
we are calling for more clarity on what direction the division offices 
have in order to address those high-priority risks. 

And, third, the last point that was touched on, this whole prob-
lem with collecting and analyzing sufficient expenditure informa-
tion. Because you can’t, right now, tell how much a State is spend-
ing on structurally deficient bridges, particularly important ones on 
the National Highway System that carry the bulk of the traffic. 

Acquiring the information to do that is going to be hard, but if 
we don’t start now to improve our current tools, we won’t meet our 
goal. 

So those would be the three major things we would like to see 
done, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Very good. Very, very doable. Very much in line 
with what we were already thinking in our surface transportation 
bill. 

Mr. Gee. 
Mr. GEE. I think the first priority is to make sure that we know 

what we have out there not just in terms of how many bridges that 
we have, but the way they stand not just in terms of structural de-
ficiency or functional obsolescence, but in terms of how much re-
maining service life we have on individual bridges so that we know 
what the size of the problem is that is coming at us and that we 
can manage it. 

So obviously preservation is a huge part, asset management is a 
huge part of that, to make sure that we manage what we have so 
that we can deal with the challenge in a very comprehensive, sys-
tematic and a logical manner. 

Oversight is an issue. We very much appreciate the GAO and the 
Inspector General’s audits. As you know, it was Secretary Peters 
who asked the Inspector General to review us. The reality is that 
in the 1970’s, we had our own auditors, but then we ceded all the 
auditors to the IG through a reorganization, so we don’t have that 
function to be able to audit ourselves in a sense. But we have since 
created a program management improvement team that will con-
tinue to help us to improve on our own management of the pro-
gram. 

The other thing that happened was through some reorganiza-
tions more than 10 years ago, we lost some consistency from State 
to State to State. And with these new oversight processes we are 
planning to implement in 2011, we will have a strong assurance 
that we will be able to regain that consistency. And that process 
actually will augment our risk assessments. That tightened over-
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sight process will actually help us identify risk areas throughout 
the country. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. That is a very important contribution, very im-
portant statement. Thank you for that. 

Mr. GEE. And the last point is performance management. As I 
noted in my testimony, the program is very much an eligibility pro-
gram from our perspective. We have been monitoring bridge per-
formance for over 20 years, but it has been a process of monitoring 
and encouraging the States to address the trend. So we have aspi-
rational goals for the performance, but we do not have the legal 
mandate to engage in an oversight role on the performance side. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. You need a legal—you need more legal authority 
for that practice? 

Mr. GEE. I am not prepared to say that yet. But we have been 
working very closely with AASHTO through their Standing Com-
mittee on Performance Management to identify performance 
metrics and to begin to talk about what appropriate targets may 
be. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you. That is very helpful. 
Mr. Herr. 
Mr. HERR. One thing that we think would be useful in setting 

a broader framework or vision for this would be to define goals, 
have a better understanding of what the national interest is. With 
that there could be a shared vision in terms of where the program 
would be going, and developing metrics that would permit assess-
ing success or the lack thereof. So with regard to bridges, for exam-
ple, you may have metrics to measure change in condition, but 
those could be tied back to expenditures. 

Some of the questions today that we have been wrestling with 
are how much is being spent, and what are we getting for that? So 
with that kind of framework in place, that would hopefully put all 
of us in a better position in a few years when we come back to look 
at this issue again. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you. 
Mr. KERLEY. As an owner of bridges, I would probably say fund-

ing, funding, funding for the top three, sir, but I will give you some 
other thoughts also. 

One, I think that we need to emphasize asset management; we 
need to address those deficient bridges; we need to think about all 
those cusp bridges that are getting ready to fall in that category; 
how can we maximize the money that we have, and the most cost- 
effective thing we can do. We need to emphasize preventative 
maintenance in that particular area. 

And third, we need to go state-of-the-art, both in the inspection 
program and design program, the type of materials that we are 
using for long-term performance supporting, since this is a long- 
term bridge performance that you mentioned. Those are the things 
that we need to concentrate on now: asset management, preventa-
tive maintenance, and use of the state-of-the-art things for the fu-
ture. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. On that score, and those are very well thought 
out, very pragmatic recommendations that you have made, but go 
back to a point I raised earlier, that we in our future of transpor-
tation require State DOTs to develop 6-year strategic investment 
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plans. In exchange for compressing the 108 categories of Federal- 
aid highway programs that exist today into four formula programs 
with more flexibility within those four formulas—in exchange, 
States are required to develop 6-year strategic investment plans 
with annual benchmarks of performance and annual reporting so 
there is accountability, transparency and clarity about what States 
are planning to do with the Federal increase—substantially in-
creased Federal funding we will provide in this bill; that within 
that structure, as I just described it, to require States to—this is 
what we have proposed to do—require States to certify they have 
addressed the bridge needs or the surface transportation state-of- 
good-repair needs—this would be in our first category—and have 
fully addressed all of the needs they have set forth in their plan, 
and then have flexibility to address such things as capacity out of 
that state-of-good-repair category of funding. 

What is your reaction to that? 
Mr. KERLEY. I guess my first reaction would be the devil is in 

the details, sir. The States are not opposed to performance plans, 
et cetera. I would imagine it would be interesting to see at what 
levels or what performance targets people are setting out there, 
and is there sufficient funding based on where the system is right 
now to meet that goal. So I think as any new program, getting it 
up and running, getting the kinks out, consistency across the coun-
try, the implementation of that would probably be a concern that 
we would have initially. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. What we have today is essentially a revenue- 
sharing program. The Federal Government collects the taxes, by 
formula redistributes or distributes those dollars to the States. The 
State DOTs have in the past said, all right, fine, give us the 
money, we will do the job. Now we are saying, we will give you the 
money, but give us a plan first of all; show us how you are going 
to use the money, be accountable to your public and to the national 
public, and through the Council on Intermodalism, which we estab-
lish in this bill, to establish a national program. 

Now, that doesn’t mean that Virginia roads are built to the same 
standards as Minnesota roads or to New Mexico roads where the 
temperatures go to 114, 115 degrees, or to ours where they go to 
80 below zero once in a while, but certainly 50 below zero with 
some frequency in the winter, and the snow and the salt loadings 
or the melt material. There are all these variations in climate, ge-
ography, geology and travel use that we have to account for. But 
nonetheless, there should be a national program, not just a rev-
enue-sharing distribution program. And where we give States flexi-
bility, as we have seen with the bridge program, they shift the dol-
lars out of the bridge program and then complain to the public and 
to the Congress that, well, we need more money for bridges, when 
they have transferred up to half of the money out of the bridge pro-
gram to use it on other purposes. That doesn’t resonate well here. 

So, yes, there are a lot of details in this. And we have them all 
available, and we will send you by e-mail the provisions of our re-
structuring of the surface transportation program, and love to have 
your comments on it. 

All right. Madam Chair, thank you very much for—and to all of 
the Members of the panel for your responses, for your contribution 
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today. We will continue this inquiry over the coming weeks and 
months. 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your great clar-
ity on some of these issues that are very, very key to us. And I am 
submitting a question for the record in regard to Alameda Corridor, 
Alameda Corridor East, in a race to the train route that goes to de-
livery of goods to the rest of the Nation, and any of those bridges 
that will be utilized on the train route, whether or not they are in 
need of critical repair, because the Chairman brought up that 
issue, and I think it is important to start dialoguing on that. 

And with that, Mr. Chairman, I believe this adjourns today’s 
meeting. And we thank the witnesses for their eloquent testimony 
and for being with us today. This meeting is now adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 12:10 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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